
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 6th April 2021 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG), Joanne Brooks (JB) and Tim Ayling (TA) 
In attendance:- 
Councillor Trisha Lightfoot (TL) (Tingewick PC), Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) and two members of the public
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
No apologies were received. 
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  JB, KG and MKB declared an involvement in flooding issues.
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 2nd of March 2021 were approved with corrections.

At this point the flooding issues (Section 10) were discussed so that TL could proceed to other business.   
4.  MATTERS ARISING (20.50)
4.01
20mph Speed Limit  IC set up a survey on Facebook to ask villagers about their thoughts on this scheme.  JB feels that the question was slightly misleading as it did not reference cost, a factor which would affect the decision of many villagers.  PG feels that given the overwhelming majority in favour the PC have been given a mandate to get the speed surveys carried out.  TA confirms that 74 were in favour, 8 against and 2 requested further information.  


There needs to be a decision as to which roads to survey.  ST sets out Fulwell Rd, Valley Rd, Mere Rd, Water Stratford Rd and Old Banbury Rd as being all the main roads in the village.  It is not felt that there is a need to survey Stable Close, Chinalls Close etc in order to apply for Finmere as a whole to be a 20mph zone.  MKB feels that apart from Old Banbury Rd we should be able to get 20mph limits set without the need for traffic calming so that should be fairly straightforward.  SC is to obtain a quote from OCC for a survey of the 5 main roads and this can then be agreed under urgent business.  
4.02
Sports Pavilion Issues  The heads of terms of a lease agreement have finally been agreed with the Sports Club (SC).  Their Chairman has indicated that he is happy to now instruct solicitors.  The PC now needs to instruct a solicitor and get a lease signed.  The PC will proceed with this, proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously.  The quote for the work was £500 though this was made some time ago.  MKB is to contact the PC solicitor who drew up the heads of terms.  c/f

4.03
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has again spoken with the Mixbury Trust.  Financially sensitive information will be discussed at the end of the meeting following a vote to exclude members of the public.  Barbara Cunningham (BC), concerned resident, has reported to JB that the TPO’s for the trees are progressing.  She is waiting for the CDC Arboricultural Officer to attend.  MKB thinks he is on holiday at present, but when he visited the spinney some time ago, he was very impressed with it and sure that TPO’s would be obtainable.  BC has confirmed that a TPO is for the tree only and does not depend on the use of the land around the tree.  c/f

4.04
Defibrillator Guardianship  Roger Blake (RB), electrician, has inspected the new cabinet but cannot see any internal light.  SC wonders if the correct cabinet has been sent, as the one purchased should definitely have a light.  MK points out that the current cabinet now lights up, which it did not do before, although the light is not very bright.  SC will send the model no from the invoice to MKB so that he can check.  c/f

4.05
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  ST offers to drop these down to the resident concerned so that this item can come off the agenda.  
4.06
Cross Tree bench  c/f

4.07
Playing field boundary trees  As JB has postponed our application till next year there is no need for any spraying work to be carried out.  This item can be removed from the agenda.  

4.08
Empty lot opposite Red Lion  TA has heard nothing new on this issue.  c/f

4.09
Footpath beside Banbury Rd  Nothing further heard from Fix-my-street.  MKB has had a reply from Beth Rutterford (BR), OCC, she is very annoyed at this delay as she regards the broken bollard as a serious safety issue.  She is to take the matter up with OCC Highways and hopes for a resolution before the May meeting.  c/f

4.10
FPC Logo  JB submitted the bill under urgent business and it has been paid by SC.  

4.11
HGV Traffic  MKB has had an answer and is awaiting an update.  JB raises the issue of increased traffic through the village as road closures due to HS2 works have now started locally.  There is no sign yet, but this matter needs to be watched.  c/f

4.12
Membership Renewals  These have all been paid.  
4.13
Volunteer Driver Service  SC has sent a donation of £50 and the funding information and these have been received with grateful thanks.    

4.14
Stable Close Bund Trees  MKB is still waiting to hear from the CDC Arboricultural Officer.  A letter has been received from a resident expressing the wish that the trees should not be cut down or reduced.  JB feels that the PC needs to abide by the professional opinion when we receive it.  If the trees are safe then they should stay, if not they should come down.  ST points out that there is the issue of an ASBO for causing a problem to neighbouring properties.  The CDC officer may not be able or willing to comment on this aspect.  JB points out that when the houses were purchased the bund and its screening trees were in situ and known about.  MKB agrees that if proceedings are taken against the PC under the new ‘high hedge’ legislation then the PC will be ordered to remove them if that is deemed to be the right thing.  Until such time as that may happen it is decided to wait for the expert report.  c/f

4.15
Landfill planning response  The response was prepared, circulated for comment and submitted by MKB under urgent business.  This should be considered at either the April or May planning meeting.  

4.16
Paralympic Stories  A meeting has been arranged for Thursday at 3pm.  SC is to take notes and circulate them.  c/f  

4.17
D of E Award Scheme  The request has been responded to by TA.  The applicant has already carried out the first litter pick.  This item can now be removed from the agenda.  
5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (21.20)

The quarterly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £11,240.18 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.42 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The transactions for January and February are reported in previous minutes.  

The following had been paid out during March:

£146.16 to OALC – (general admin – subscriptions)

£42.00 to OPFA – (running costs – subscriptions)

£95.00 to SLCC – (general admin – subscriptions)

£50.00 to Volunteer Driver Service – (S137 – Village benefit – donations)

£160.00 to C A Tofield – (general admin – logo design)

£240.24 to CDC – (running costs – dog bins)

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

The bank reconciliation for March 31st was presented and agreed, proposed MKB, seconded TA, carried unanimously.
An invoice had been received in the sum of £738 for the completion of village hall plans, SC is to pay this, proposed KG, seconded MKB, carried unanimously.

The schedule of regular payments for 2021/22 is presented and agreed, proposed TA, seconded MKB, carried unanimously.

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (21.25)
No requests for funding have been received.  The landfill applications response, the Lark Rise application response and the payment for the logo were dealt with under urgent business.      
7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (21.29)
There is still an odour problem.  MKB called it in three times in one day last week.  TA called it in also and there are reports from residents who have also had a problem.  JB points out that chicken manure has been spread on a nearby field, this could also be causing an odour problem.  

MKB has circulated the EA response.  He found it disappointingly accepting of the odour situation, it is surely not normal for this sort of odour to be created by capping.  ST points out that this sort of odour is not permissible.  There are currently two other sites which are having odour problems, one called Wally’s Quarry and another in the West Midlands.  MKB wonders if this is due to the increasing use of ‘fines’ material (finely ground particles of waste that decompose more quickly).  MKB explains that the EA are looking at a variation on a permission regarding waste on the extended area of the landfill, this is interesting as EA permits are for the operator, not the land.  They could get planning permission, but the EA could, if they are brave, say no.  JB wonders why more sites are not causing a problem.  At least one of these other sites is very near to housing, like the Finmere landfill, this might be the reason.  ST says that one on the road to Swindon smells just like the Finmere site, but it has no problem as there is no housing nearby.  ST points out that the PC need to pursue this matter, the last thing we want to hear is complacency from the EA, but this seems to be their view.  MKB agrees.
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (21.36)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
KG has walked the field and reports no major problems.  JB points out that she was on the field yesterday and there were several ‘ankle twisting’ holes on the cricket pitch.  The gentleman who cuts the pitch for the Village Hall Management Committee (VHMC) is currently injured.  The SC will probably fill in the holes on the pitch, but it is not their responsibility, the PC are the landowners.  Councillors undertake to fill in the holes during the coming week when they are at the field.      
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (21.30)
There are three new residents, PG has delivered a welcome letter.     
10.  FLOODING (19.34)

This item was dealt with early on the agenda as TL needed to be free for other business.  
TL is kindly attending the meeting at the request of Finmere PC in order to advise on how Tingewick PC have progressed remedial works in their village following the Christmas 2020 floods.  TL explained in detail what had occurred in Tingewick at Christmas 2020, with many properties badly affected, and the actions of the PC and others since then to address the issues.  

The River Thame Trust (RTT) has been giving a great deal of help to the PC by advising the best ways to alleviate the problem in future, using natural flood management techniques.  As well as organising the clearing of ditches by section of any blockages, brambles, overgrowth etc the PC has asked the riparian landowner upstream of the village pond to reinstate a higher, holding pond that was on his land.  This will give a storage capacity in addition to the main pond and will also provide a visible warning of any build-up of surface water.  ST points out that he suggested a similar plan for the now defunct holding pond on land further up the Fulwell Rd.
On the night of the flood, it was difficult to tell where to go or what to do.  Not only were many properties flooded but flood damage caused an explosion and fire at one house, things were apocalyptic.  In the aftermath villagers came forward and formed a Flood Response Team.  The PC applied for £3k in funding from Buckinghamshire Council (BuC) to cover the cost of equipment for the team to clear ditches, to pay for skips so that waste material could be taken away and to purchase equipment such as pumps, dehumidifiers and sandbags and establish a secure storage place for this equipment.  There are ready filled sandbags in the storage area as well as sand and bags to make up many more.
BuC is to prepare a report on the drains and what actions have been taken by BuC.  The PC did find it was difficult to keep people on track when getting information and liaising between BuC and the local water company, Anglia Water (AW).  AW have now carried out a camera check of the drains and will be installing at least one additional gulley.

Several sections of the ditches in the village have now been cleared, either by digging out by hand or using machinery.  As BuC paid the PC back for their initial outlay on equipment etc there has been no cost to the PC yet.  However, the reinstatement of the main village pond, in a manner advised by RTT, will cost some £3k.  The BuC report is looking into the affect of the heavy rainfall at the time, were drains inadequate or simply overwhelmed by a freak storm?  The water flow in the ditches is now measurably greater, but the clearing needs to be done carefully as you do not want to create a torrent which will then overwhelm the gulley’s.

The PC found it more difficult to engage the water company, lots of banging on doors and persisting finally got the Head of Dept to a remote meeting which was when the company agreed to have their sub-contractors carry out CCTV checks of the drains.  Some drains have kept blocking and need replacing, also dropped kerbs that are no longer in use can be removed in order to more efficiently channel water along the street.

The PC thanked TL for her help and for taking the time to attend the meeting.  TL will send any relevant information to SC.  At this point TL left the meeting.

The PC was very impressed by the ease with which Tingewick had formed a Flood Response Team.  MKB points out that some 23 properties were flooded in Tingewick, compared to only a handful in Finmere.  It is felt that the PC must have invited them to step forward though, this is worth thinking about.  

PG is very pleased with the information about RTT, this will mean we can get independent advice as to the best way to proceed.  MKB feels it would be really good if we can manage to get the water companies engaged, though this won’t be easy as there are two companies involved in the village, who seem to avoid any involvement in responsibility for problems.  JB feels that both BuC and AW seem to have offered Tingewick much more support.  PG and ST agree.  MKB points out that IC has 11 parishes in his ward and all experienced flooding last Christmas.  He has visited them all and brought OCC and CDC officials with him, but these officials are also covering more than one ward.  JB wonders when the CDC expert report will be forthcoming.  Is it time for the PC to investigate themselves?  MKB feels that only IC can say when the report will be out and give some idea as to whether it will be sufficiently detailed.  ST points out that District Councillor Barry Wood (BW) said at the March meeting that progress seemed to be sufficient without the PC commissioning a report, but nothing has progressed since that meeting.  

JB feels that if we put our performance against that of Tingewick then we seem woefully inadequate.  ST agrees.  He has been approached by a flooded resident asking for information as to what is being done.  ST wasn’t sure which parts of IC’s reports were confidential so found it difficult to answer her.  He had thought that IC was in touch with these residents.  JB asks if anything went on Facebook.  PG is not sure.  ST feels that there has definitely been no liaison with this elderly resident who probably doesn’t use Facebook anyway.  JB wonders if it is time for a newsletter.  
SC asks what the PC thought of the response by Paul Mann (PM) (OCC Fire and Rescue) whom IC had given as a contact.  It was felt that the response was a stock reply, with no answers to the specific questions SC had asked about appropriate equipment for flooding coming up through floors etc.  ST points out that the introductory section seemed very dismissive of the severity of the flooding in Finmere.  

TA confirms that IC posted an update on the situation on the village Facebook on February 13th.  JB doubts many of those flooded actually use Facebook.  ST felt very guilty that he was only able to refer the elderly resident to the March minutes, adequate liaison is not going on.  MKB agrees that an update is needed, he will speak to IC tomorrow.  Meanwhile, should the PC start work on what can be done by them?  ST feels that might let the authorities off the hook.  ST feels that IC is having difficulty galvanising OCC/CDC officials.  MKB agrees, many other villages in IC’s ward were much more badly affected also.  

ST feels we could move on getting a team established in the village to respond in future.  A newsletter could ask for volunteers.  Also, there are several issues that need to be shared with the village.  MKB asks whether it is felt the PC should run the group.  It is felt best if the group is ‘free standing’ in its own right.  PG feels the PC could help with provision of equipment.  Tingewick were funded by BuC, we could explore funding from OCC/CDC.  It is decided to produce a newsletter asking for volunteers to form a Flood Response Team and also including an update on the situation as well as the 20mph scheme plans and the APM.
11.  PARISH CLERK HOUR’S DIARY (21.42)
Sheets had been circulated beforehand.  The hours are much the same as last year and within parameters.  SC is happy.  The PC accepts these hours, proposed MKB, seconded KG, carried unanimously.
12.  MEETING DATES FOR MAY/JUNE (21.43)

As the legislation allowing remote meetings of the PC is not being renewed it will be illegal to hold remote meetings after May 7th.  If the village wishes to hold an APM it will need to be held before then as it will still be illegal to hold a public meeting in May.  There is no legal requirement to hold an APM again this year and it is felt best to stick with just the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council, proposed MKB, seconded TA, carried unanimously.  SC will contact village organisations and ask them for an update as she did last year so that these reports can be put on the web.  The Annual Meeting of the PC will still take place on May 4th.  PG suggests that this information should be put in the newsletter.
If regulations do not change sufficiently in May it may be necessary to hold the June meeting at a date after the last stages of lockdown lifting, as public meetings should then be able to be held with little difficulty.  This decision can be made nearer the time.  ST points out that work will be taking place on the hall in July.  TA volunteers the pub restaurant as an alternative venue as no food is served on Tuesdays.
13.  AGENDA FOR THE MAY APM (21.50)

As there is to be no APM there is no need for an agenda.  The usual reports will be posted on the web.

14.  PARISH REMUNERATION PANEL’S REPORT (21.51)

This report has been circulated by SC.  The panel has decided to hold allowances at the same rate for the coming year.  It is decided that Finmere PC will not pay allowances for the coming year, proposed MKB, seconded TA, carried unanimously.  SC is to post notice of receipt of the report and the PC’s decision.
15.  REVIEW OF PROCEDURES, INTERNAL CONTROLS AND INTERNAL AUDIT RISK ASSESSMENT (21.53)

The PC carries out a full review of their procedures and risk assessment for the internal audit.  This is an annual legal requirement which needs to be carried out in April.  The sheets, having been circulated previously, are agreed.  Proposed MKB, seconded KG, carried unanimously.  

The internal control sheet will be signed by JB as Internal Controller when she has been able to check the remaining bank statements.  There is a delay due to remote meetings and covid restrictions.  This will be actioned by the middle of May.  JB is happy to continue as controller for the coming year.

16.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (21.55)

20/02828/F – Lark Rise, Mere Rd – new garage, store and office – amended plans – permission subject to conditions.  

14.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (21.56)
Dog bin request  TA has had a request from a resident concerning the need for a dog bin at the Red Lion end of Mere Rd.  This location is in Tingewick, TA is to refer the resident to Tingewick PC.
Planning application for a school for horses (an all-weather exercise area)  KG asks if SC has been notified of an application regarding installing a school in fields off Water Stratford Rd.  SC has not been notified and will raise this issue with CDC planning.  JB will consult with neighbours and this will need to be dealt with under urgent business.  

Dog Thieves  KG wonders if it would be possible to put up some posters at the entrance to the avenue, dog thieves have been active in the area and the public need to be aware.  Four young men have been reported behaving suspiciously in a car and a van has also been spotted in Cottisford.  JB as landowner has no objection.  KG will do so and also put some up adjacent to the dog bins.

HS2 Money  JB has heard from a member of the sailing club there that Charndon PC has obtained money for the purchase of land from HS2.  SC is to contact them and ask what funds they had accessed; this could be useful for the spinney purchase.
HS2 Meetings  SC has received and circulated two emails from HS2 offering slots for short, remote meetings for members of the public to raise questions.  These emails have now been withdrawn but if they are reinstated SC is to put this information on the website.  MKB asks all to think about topics that could be raised by the PC at one of these meetings.

Bridleways  JB has an issue with the condition of the bridleway that runs from the disused railway line, past Beachborough School and up to Mixbury.  HS2 have made an awful mess of fencing it off.  MKB’s OCC contact is the Bridleways Officer and has had complaints about the condition of many bridleways after HS2 works.  
Stable Close grass area  A resident has contacted SC regarding the grassing over of the old play area, he is concerned that this has disappeared from Matters Arising.  There will need to be a large working party to remove the concrete, replace with soil and then grass over.  It is hoped that this can be all done by the end of September, government restrictions permitting.

Drains  A resident has contacted the PC website to report that there has been a problem in Mere Rd.  Anglia Water have removed a huge quantity of wet wipes from the system that had almost totally blocked the drains.  The resident asks if this could be put in a newsletter to inform the public to be careful what they flush.  MKB will include this in the newsletter.
Emails forwarded  This month the following emails have been forwarded - Village hall broadband offer - VHMC will be applying, road closure for bridge building - put on web, remote meetings consultation, OALC March update, news of cancellation of Ox-Cam Expressway.
Exclusion of public

At this point MKB moved that the public should be excluded in order that sensitive information could be discussed.  The PC agreed to exclude the public, proposed ST, seconded TA, carried unanimously.  The member of the public present left the meeting.

Spinney Acquisition  The PC then discussed sensitive financial negotiations with the Mixbury Trust.  JB is to continue liaising with the Trust.  
15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (22.20)
The date of the next meeting is to be May 4th.  Meeting closed at 22.21.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
Clerks and Councils Direct March 2021 
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